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MINUTES of the Planning Committee of Melksham Without Parish Council held
on Monday 2"! June 2014 at Crown Chambers, Melksham at 7.00 p.m.

Present: Cllr. Richard Wood (Chair); Cllrs. Alan Baines, Rolf Brindle, Gregory
Coombes, Paul Carter and Mike Sankey

Cllrs. Mike Mills, Terry Chivers, Jan Chivers and Ian Tait attended as observers
Apologies: Cllrs. Steve Petty & John Glover

Welcome & Declarations of Interest: The Chair welcomed the two new Shaw &
Whitley councillors to the meeting, Cllr Jan Chivers and Cllr Ian Tait.

There were no declarations of interest.

The Council resolved to defer the Public Participation item to later in the meeting
pending the arrival of Sun Edison representatives.

Planning Applications: The Council considered the following planning applications:

W14/03607/OUT Land North of Woolmore Manor, Bowerhill, Melksham

Outline application for 13 dwellings and associated access (Outline application to
determine layout and access.

Comments: The Council OBJECTS to this application as it considers it to be back land
development and would have a detrimental affect on the setting of the neigbouring
Jacobean Manor listed building. The Council also had concerns that the access is very
close to the roundabout and pedestrian crossing and would cross the dual use footpath
used by the children accessing Melksham Oak Community School both on foot and
cycling.

Recommendation: The Council ask Wilts Clir Roy While to call in this application so
that it will be considered by the Western Area Planning Committee.

W14/04589/FUL Bowerhill School, Halifax Road, Melksham. SN12 6YH

Provide single storey modular building for Pre-School.

Comments: The Council welcomes the provision of a dedicated facility for the pre-
school however is concerned about the loss of light to the adjacent Village Hall.
Recommendation: The Council write to Bowerhill School to ask if they will be
reviewing their School Travel plan in the light of the new planning application and
previous parking problems. The Council understand that the school is taking in extra
children hence the need for the pre school to move out of the school site and therefore
will be more people dropping off and parking at both the school and the pre-school.

W14/04687/FUL 188, Woodrow Road, Forest, Melksham. SN12 7RF

Demolition of unsound dwelling and replacement with 2 no. new houses (revised
design for existing consent W13/04760/FUL).

Comments: The Council OBJECTS to this application. The proposed site layout plan is
not accurate as it does not show the conservatory on the adjacent property 187a, this is
misleading as the proposed dwellings will obscure the end of the conservatory and end
window of the neighbouring property. The dwellings are shown farther forward than
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in the previous application 13/04760. The line of the dwellings shown on the previous
applications did not take any light away from the neighbouring property.

The two dwellings are also shown as larger than that on the previous application
13/04670 and the Council considers this larger footprint to be overdevelopment of the
site.

W14/00467/FUL 178, Woodrow Road, Forest, Melksham, Wiltshire. SN12 7RG
To lower 5 x kerb stones to allow vehicular access to driveway.
Comments: No objections

W14/04436/FUL 8, Sunderland Close, Bowerhill, Melksham. SN12 6TZ
Single storey rear extension.
Comments: No objections

W14/04459/FUL 37, Wellington Square, Bowerhill, Melksham. SN12 6QX
Detached double garage and workshop extension.
Comments: No objections

Special Planning Committee Meeting — Mon 23" June: The Chair advised that the
Council were in receipt of planning application W/14/04686/OUT Residential
development of up to 255 dwellings, 700sqm of Class A1 retail provision and vehicular
access off Pathfinder Way, Bowerhill.

It was agreed that a special planning committee meeting would be held to consider this

planning application and that as many members of the public were expected to attend, a
bigger venue would be required, it was hoped that the meeting could be held at a venue
in Bowerhill.

Cllr Coombes requested the Clerk to contact the views of Wessex Water as to whether
the sewage system could cope with such a new large development.

Recommendation: The Council hold a Special Planning Committee meeting on
Monday 23™ June at 7pm to consider the planning application W/14/04686/0OUT and
invite the developers to the meeting. Venue to be confirmed.

Planning Correspondence:
W/13/06707/FUL Roundponds Solar Farm: The Committee noted that permission
had been granted for this application.

Joint Neighbourhood Plan: The Clerk reported that she had suggested dates on
Monday evenings for the joint meeting with the Town Council and was waiting to hear
confirmation from the Town Clerk.

Allotment request: The tenant of Plot 1, Briansfield Allotments had made a request to
erect a greenhouse 8’ x 7. It was noted that this was larger than the stated maximum
size in the tenancy agreement of 6’ x 6’ but that the tenant had stated that the largest
greenhouse on site was 8’ x 6°6” which had set a precedent. Recommendation: The
Council approve the request for the tenant to erect a greenhouse 8’ x 6’ on Plot 1,

Briansfield Allotments.
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Visit from Sun Edison, re Norrington Solar Farm: The Chair welcomed Susannah
Miller and Eduardo Barros from Sun Edison, who apologised for their lateness at the
meeting following flight and train delays.

a) Apology for problems during delivery phase:

Susannah Miller explained that Sun Edison had recently acquired the Norrington Solar
Farm project and that it was their contractors that had delivered and built the
installation. They had come to meet with the Council to apologise for the difficulties
encountered by the local community during the delivery and construction phase of the
project. They had been too trusting of the contractors they had employed.

Sun Edison is very experienced with solar farms, with 3.5GW installed worldwide
across 20 countries. Most of their experience is abroad, with 10 projects in the UK
over the last 18 months with 130MW installed to date.

Susannah explained that her role was in developing new projects, whereas Eduardo
took over the projects as they moved into the operational phase.

The installation work at Norrington Farm was almost finished, the most disruptive
phase was now over. Contractors had been on site earlier that day to connect to the
National Grid, and that marked the conclusion to the installation period. The
outstanding works were the reseeding of the soil and tidying and repairing any damage
to the verges etc; working with the Wiltshire Council Highways department.

ClIr Terry Chivers explained that he was the Wiltshire Council member for both
Broughton Gifford and Shaw & Whitley. The delivery phase of the project had been
awful for local residents, he had never experienced such a nightmare situation before.
There had been no care or consideration for the local residents at all. He had taken a
huge amount of ‘phonecalls about the situation, and had called out the police and
Wiltshire Council 2/3 times a day. The traffic jams caused on the A365 were even
reported on the national radio. There is now a planning application under consideration
for CCTVs and he would advise against granting permission as the experience with the
company so far had been such a bad experience.

Susannah explained that the CCTV installation was required for insurance purposes,
They would be inward looking and for identifying any breaches of the security fencing,
not outwards looking towards the community. This had not been included in the
original planning application by the initial owners.

Clir Jan Chivers commented on all the mud throughout Broughton Gifford and that the
situation was so bad that the delivery lorries had to be hauled in and out of site by
tractors and forklifts. Work was also conducted at night by the use of floodlights. She
commented that any apology needed to be made to the local residents themself and not
just to the Parish Councils.

Susannah explained that Eduardo had met with Broughton Gifford Parish Council the
month before and had met residents face to face.

Cllr Jan Chivers felt that affected residents should receive a letter of apology directly,
they had experienced real disruption, some even had mud pouring out of their cars
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when opening the doors; there should have been a wheel wash on site as a basic
provision.

b) Community Benefit: Susannah explained that Sun Edison were happy to support the

residents of Shaw & Whitley with the provision of a defibrillator for the Village Hall,
as originally agreed between the Parish Council and the initial applicant and that they
were also in discussion with Broughton Gifford Parish Council about a community
benefit for their residents too.

Councillors suggested other projects in the Shaw & Whitley area that Sun Edison could
support as well. It was agreed that Sun Edison would liaise with the Clerk over the
value of any community benefit available and then talk to the Community about what
they would like to see as a benefit. The Council were aware of grant funding being
sought for improvements to the Shaw Village Hall & Playing Field and by Shaw Pre
School for new outdoor play equipment.

¢) W/ 14/01962 Minor material amendment to planning permission W/12/02072/FUL

to facilitate CCTV and revised access track: The Clerk queried the revised access
track on this current planning application. The Council had made the following
comments on the application about the access track:

“The Council have concerns over the proposed access which shows a splay to the south
side which would appear to permit vehicular access of HGVs from the south via Norrington
Common. This access is contrary to the planning conditions of W12/02072/FUL, the splay
should be on the North side for ease of access from the A365”.

It was imperative that any deliveries for the CCTV part of the project accessed the site
via Shaw Hill and not across Norrington Common.

Susannah agreed to investigate the requirement for the change of access in the planning
application.

d) Further Screening: Susannah confirmed that there would be no further trees or

hedges planted to screen the installation, only to replace any that had not taken very
well.

The Council suspended standing orders for a period of public participation.

Public Participation:

Mr Gerber, Gifford Hall thanked Clir Terry Chivers for all his communication efforts
dealing with the effects of this project in the local community. Mr Gerber’s concern
was that English Heritage had not been consulted at all about the proximity of this
installation to a Grade 2* listed building some 150ft away; and how it affected its
setting.

Mr Gerber asked Sun Edison who was responsible for the content of the planning
application submission, and the omission in not consulting England Heritage. Eduardo
commented that it was Wiltshire Council’s responsibility for such consultation.

Mr Gerber then asked about who took responsibility for the materials submitted with
the planning application, was it Aardvark who made the initial application or Sun

Edison the new owners?
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[image: image5.png]Susannah explained that Aardvark would take some responsibility. They had been
employed by the original developer SK Energy to conduct the environment and impact
assessment.

The Council re-convened.

The Council expressed their thanks to the Sun Edison representatives for attending the
meeting and wished them a safe and swift return journey.

Chairman, 16" June 2014

Meeting closed at 8.15 pm





